## **Public Document Pack**



## **DORSET COUNCIL - CABINET**

## MINUTES OF MEETING HELD ON TUESDAY 5 NOVEMBER 2019

**Present:** Cllrs Spencer Flower (Chairman), Peter Wharf (Vice-Chairman), Tony Alford, Ray Bryan, Graham Carr-Jones, Tony Ferrari, Andrew Parry, Gary Suttle and David Walsh

**Apologies:** Cllrs Laura Miller

**Also present:** Cllr Jon Andrews, Cllr Shane Bartlett, Cllr Pauline Batstone, Cllr Piers Brown, Cllr Simon Christopher, Cllr Beryl Ezzard, Cllr Les Fry, Cllr David Gray, Cllr Matthew Hall, Cllr Brian Heatley, Cllr Nick Ireland, Cllr Andrew Kerby, Cllr Val Pothecary, Cllr Molly Rennie, Cllr David Taylor, Cllr Daryl Turner and Cllr John Worth

## Officers present (for all or part of the meeting):

Matt Prosser (Chief Executive), Aidan Dunn (Executive Director - Corporate Development S151), Jonathan Mair (Corporate Director - Legal & Democratic Service Monitoring Officer), Sarah Parker (Executive Director of People - Children), John Sellgren (Executive Director, Place), Kate Critchel (Senior Democratic Services Officer), Ann-Marie Barlow (Head of Organisational Development), Sarah Longdon (Head of Transformation Team) and David McIntosh (Corporate Director (HR & OD))

## **CIIr Les Ames**

The Leader of the Council invited all present to observe a minute's silence in honour of former Councillor Les Ames who had died on 4 November 2019.

## 70. Minutes

The minutes of the meeting held on 1 October 2019 were confirmed and signed by the Chairman.

## 71. Declarations of Interest

There were no declarations of interest to report.

## **Statement By The Chairman**

Prior to the item on public participation, the Chairman advised that there had been five questions/statements in relation to agenda item 16 "Grants to Voluntary and Community Sector". Cabinet would listen to the various points raised, but were not in a position to answer the specific questions about how much money would be allocated to the sector at this stage. However, he advised that members welcomed all feedback through the consultation process.

Subject to Cabinet agreeing the recommendation before them, the Council would commence a period of consultation on the draft proposals. The Chairman assured all those present that all of the concerns, comments and questions would be addressed during and after the consultation and the outcome of the consultation would be brought back to the Cabinet at a future meeting.

Given the interest expressed, item 16 on the agenda would be brought forward to after public and councillor questions.

## 72. Public Participation

A question was received from Claire Hodgson in relation to the Item 16 on the agenda "Grants to the Voluntary and Community Sector" In the absence of the public speaker the question and response was read out by the Chairman.

Public Statements were received from the following members of the public in relation to item 14 "Dorset Council's response to the Landscapes Review Final Report (Glover Review)" and item 16 "Grants to the Voluntary and Community Sector":- Richard Brown, Yvonne Gallimore, Sarah James, Mark Tattersall, Dougie Scarfe and Michael Dower.

A copy of the Questions, Statements and responses are attached to these minutes as appendix A.

## 73. Questions from Members

Three questions were received from members. The questions and answers are attached to these minutes as an appendix B.

#### 74. Forward Plan

The Cabinet Forward Plan was received and noted.

The following item was brought forward on the agenda given the public interest in the matter.

## 75. Grants to the Voluntary and Community Sector

The Portfolio Holder for Customer, Community and Regulatory Services presented a report setting out proposed consultation on the amalgamation of a range of existing funds into three categories; Earmarked funds, Revenue Grant Scheme and Capital Grant Scheme. He confirmed that the comments made by representatives would form part of the consultation. The proposed approach for Dorset Council was to aim to deliver a fair apportionment of spend across the council area whilst recognising the valuable contributions made by the voluntary and community sector.

The Portfolio Holder continued that it was essential to engage with the voluntary sector about the options in order to share to their views and experience.

Cllrs Batstone and Ezzard addressed Cabinet expressing concerns for the future of voluntary organisations, stating that spending less could have a damaging impact on transformation projects and negatively hit the organisations that the Council relies on for support the most. There were also concerns expressed regarding the future of Arts and Culture.

Cllr N Ireland suggested that the consultation period should be 12 weeks in line with the statutory guidelines from the Cabinet Office. In response, the Chief Executive confirmed that these guidelines related to Government consultation and the proposed 6 weeks was inline with LGA procedures.

Cllr Rennie welcomed the consultation and suggested the council should consider the hidden social deprivation in rural areas. She also felt that the consultation report should be considered by Scrutiny prior to the final report being brought back to Cabinet.

In considering the report, Cabinet agreed that the consultation should be extended to 8 weeks and that consultation should not take place across the Christmas period. In answer to a question raised by the Monitoring Officer it was confirmed that extending the consultation period and not beginning the consultation until after Christmas would not adversely impact on the budget considerations. The matter would also be referred to the most appropriate scrutiny committee prior to the final report being brought back to Cabinet for decision.

#### Decision

- (a) That an 8 week period of consultation be agreed to consult on the following funding options for 2020/21:
  - i. No change maintain the current level of funding to the current organisations with no change from 1st April 2020
  - ii. Maintain the current level of funding but change to the new approach to allocating funding from 1st April 2020.
  - iii. Reduce the current level of funding to current organisations by 10% (except Citizens Advice Bureau (CAB)) and change to the new approach to allocating funding from 1st October 2020
- iv. Reduce the current funded organisations by 10% (except CAB) for a 12month period. Change to the new approach to allocating funding from 1st April 2021
- (b) That the draft grants application criteria set out in in Appendix 2 for consultation be approved;
- (c) That the level of funding for future years (after 2020/21) as part of the medium term financial planning process be reviewed;
- (d) That following the consultation process and prior to bringing a report back to Cabinet, the outcome of the consultation be considered by Resources Scrutiny Committee.

## 76. Quarter 2 Budget Report

The Portfolio Holder for Finance, Commercial and Assets updated members on the council's financial performance, positions and forecasts at the end of the second quarter of the financial year.

The forecast reported a total overspend of 14.7m. The Portfolio Holder confirmed that key contributors to this increase was the increasing level of demand for Adult and Children's services. Members were reminded that the council's agreed policy was to invest to reduce future needs and cost.

The Portfolio Holder for Children, Education and Early Help confirmed that a number of initiatives were being developed and implemented to control demand and mange cost; this included the Blueprint for Change Strategy and the Building Better Lives programme.

The Portfolio Holder for Finance, Commercial and Assets reported that the council had reserves at the very top end of its target range which could be used to deal with some of these short term issues in the revenue budget whilst work continued in transforming service.

It was agreed that 2019/20 was a challenging year but members remained confident that the council had the resources available to overcome short-term pressures whilst it continued to refine the vision, strategies and operating model that would deliver the sustainable, dynamic and innovative organisation that Dorset's residents need.

#### Decision

- (a) That the Senior Leadership Team's forecast for Dorset Council's position at the end of Quarter 2 and the movement since Quarter 1 be received and noted:
- (b) That the impact that any overspend will have on reserves and the general fund be noted and
- (c) That the update to the MTFP following the Spending Review and the work in progress to develop a sustainable base budget for 2020/21 and beyond be noted.

## 77. Procurement of Banking Services

Cabinet consider a report setting out the planned procurement activity that was in addition to the procurement forward plan approved by Cabinet on 4 June 2019. Now that the predecessor councils had come together as one organisation, multiple bankers would not be the most efficient and effective way to operate. Therefore the Portfolio Holder for Finance, Commercial and Assets proposed the appointment to a single provider of banking services for Dorset Council.

Appointing a single provider would allow processes to be streamlined and simplified. In particular, this would enable some of the savings identified as part of the Tranche 2 Review of the Corporate Development directorate to be delivered.

### Decision

That authority be delegated authority to the Portfolio Holder for Finance, Commercial and Assets to award a contract for banking services.

## 78. Procurement over £5m Report: Electricity and Gas Procurement

The Portfolio Holder for Highways, Travel and Environment presented a report on the future procurement of its energy. Dorset Council and its partners, principally schools spend over £7m a year on electricity and gas supplies.

Since 2009, on the advice of Procurement, the former sovereign Councils had each procured electricity and gas for themselves and partner organisations through LASER, by Professional Buying Organisations established by Kent County Council. Following the formation of Dorset Council, these contracts have been converged into single contracts for electricity and gas.

LASER provided energy procurement and contract management on behalf of its public sector members. LASER currently procured energy for over 200 public organisations including 130 local authorities, representing over £450m of energy contracts every year. The Council now needed to decide whether to continue to procure its energy via LASER for the new contracts commencing in 2020.

In response to concerns regarding green energy, the Portfolio Holder confirmed that this proposal was drawn up to serve public sector organisations, many of whom had declared a climate emergency. As such, they had been specifically designed to provide a large degree of flexibility to the customer, within the contracted period, to allow a range of actions to be taken that would reduce its carbon emissions.

Members agreed that the proposal through LASER represented best value, was flexible and had low carbon options.

#### Decision

- (a) That authority be delegated to the Executive Director for Corporate Development (S151) and the Executive Director for Place to enter into appropriate Customer Access Agreements through the LASER framework agreement for the supply of electricity, gas and ancillary services.
- (b) That authority be delegated to the Executive Director for Corporate Development (S151) and the Executive Director of Place to procure and award a call off contract under a LASER framework agreement for the council's (including partners) gas and electricity supplies for a term of up to four years for the period 2020-2024.
- (c) That authority be delegated to the Executive Director for Corporate Development (S151) and the Executive Director of Place to decide on the preferred in-contract purchasing option.

## 79. Transforming Cities Fund

The Portfolio Holder for Highways, Travel and Environment presented a report seeking approval to jointly submit a business case with Bournemouth, Christchurch and Poole Council to the Department of Transport for funding from the Transforming Cities Fund to enhance sustainable travel infrastructure in the South East Dorset area.

The Transforming Cities Fund was an opportunity to secure very significant capital funding and increase the delivery of sustainable travel infrastructure in the South East Dorset area. Any successful bid would facilitate an accelerated delivery of a coherent network of pedestrian and cycle route improvements on key corridors along with bus journey time reliability enhancements.

Cllr S Bartlett highlighted some of the highway issues in the Wimborne area and the Portfolio Holder confirmed that he would welcome the opportunity to work with the local member for the area on sustainable travel solutions.

#### Decision

- (a) That authority be delegated to the Portfolio Holder for Highways, Travel and the Environment to submit a Strategic Outline Business Case (SOBC), jointly with BCP, to the Department for Transport (DfT) following consultation with the Executive Director for Place and Executive Director for Corporate Development (S151).
- (b) That the development of the programme contained within the SOBC submission to Full Business Case(s) detail utilising LTP funding be approved;
- (c) That the proposed next steps regarding both the Transforming Cities Fund (TCF) process be noted.

## 80. Procurement over £5m Report: Temporary Staff and Consultants

Cabinet considered a report seeking the approval to procure and award the requirement of Consultancy for Specialist Professional Services and Supply of Temporary Agency Staff, in relation to employing external capacity.

Members noted that within the workforce of Dorset Council there was a diverse and broad range of skills and expertise, much of which had been built up over many years. However on occasion, when specialist skills or expertise did not exist within the Council's own workforce, there was a requirement to seek external capacity to cover these areas.

The Chief Executive reported that Unison had forwarded him a number of comments regarding the proposal which were mainly around ensuring that this would not be a long term solution and that any Consultant or agent should sign up to the Behaviours of the Organisation.

Both the Portfolio Holders for Finance, Commercial and Assets and Corporate Development and Change supported the recommendation.

## Decision

That the procurement and award of Consultancy for Specialist Professional Services and the Supply of Temporary Agency Staff be approved.

## 81. Dorset Council - People Strategy

At this juncture the Chief Executive left the meeting.

The Portfolio Holder of Corporate Development and Change presented a report setting out the People Strategy which had been created alongside the draft Corporate Plan and draft values. The Strategy set out the strategic approach to how the council would become an employer of choice, both with current and future employees.

The Portfolio Holder also reported that the Strategy would be presented to a meeting of Audit & Governance Committee for their comments and any proposed amendments would be delegated to the portfolio holder and officers unless they were considered to be significant.

Members were advised that the Peer Review Team had broadly welcomed the work to date and members noted that the Strategy consisted of five key themes. Becoming an employer of choice, Developing our people, Engaging our people, Supporting our people, Rewarding and recognising performance and Creating a positive workplace culture.

A number of employee engagement opportunities had taken place and further communication campaigns would be carried out in the New Year.

Cllr M Hall made a very personal and honest statement relating to mental health issues. Following which the Portfolio Holder agreed that although the council had taken a number of positive steps in the area, there was more work to do to support and understand mental health issues. He would welcome Cllr Hall's input and support in the area.

#### Decision

- (a) That the People Strategy and accompanying documentation as set out in Appendix 1, be approved;
- (b) That the equality impact assessment as set out in Appendix 3, be noted;
- (c) That in consultation with the Executive Director Corporate Development, the Portfolio Holder for Corporate Development and Change be delegated authority to make changes to the strategy which might occur as a result of the scrutiny process.

## 82. Dorset Council Draft Transformation Plan 2020-2024

The Portfolio Holder for Corporate Development and Change set out the objectives and ambitions of the draft Council Transformation Plan. This included timescales, proposed budget, proposed governance structure, design principles and anticipated benefits.

The Transformation Plan represented the long term programme for Dorset Council to deliver the significant and fundamental changes necessary to meet the Council's ambitious goals whilst at the same time deliver savings that contributed towards plugging the budget gap.

Members were advised that the Transformation Briefing scheduled for 10 December 2019 would now be postponed until a date in January due to the General Election on 12 December 2019.

In response to questions, the Portfolio Holder confirmed that there were a number of projects underway through to six strategic programmes. These would be shared with members in detail at the Briefing meeting in January. However further details could be obtained from the Transformation team direct.

## Decision

- (a) That the draft Transformation Plan as set out in Appendix 1, be approved;
- (b) That the creation of a £5 million transformation fund and the allocation criteria detailed in section 3 of the report be approved;
- (c) That authority be delegated to the Transformation Board as an Executive Committee of the Cabinet (comprising the Leader, the Portfolio Holder for Corporate Development and Change, and the Portfolio Holder for Finance Commercial and Assets) responsibility for:
  - i. Oversight of the Transformation Plan; and
  - ii. Allocation of the transformation fund according to the criteria.
- (d) That the proposed governance arrangements for transformation activity particularly the role of the Transformation Board and its accountability to Cabinet be approved;
- (e) That the equality impact assessment as set out in Appendix 2 be noted.

# 83. Dorset Council's response to the Landscapes Review Final Report (Glover Review)

The Landscapes Review or Glover Report was launched in May 2018. During the period of October and December 2018 there was a call for evidence, but at that time Dorset Council was not in a position to contribute to the review as it had not been created. Last year there was a government review to assess if there was scope for the current network of Areas of Outstanding Natural Beauty (AONB) and national parks to be expanded.

He further reported that Glover Report focused on examples of best practice including Dorset AONB which was held up as an exemplar. He also agreed that AONB's should be statutory consultees in planning as their contribution was invaluable.

Through the Local Government review process Dorset had significantly reduced the level of local government bureaucracy by creating two unitary councils to replace the previous two-tier systems. At this time Dorset Council was committed to putting in place a new local plan by 2024, this was a high priority for the council, significant resources would be invested in the development of the plan leaving little capacity to consider any alternative arrangements until this had been complete.

Clirs B Ezzard, N Ireland, S Christopher and P Barrow all addressed Cabinet referencing some benefit to Dorset if there was a National Park, including additional funding opportunities, tourism and the economy.

In response the Portfolio Holder agreed that there was much to celebrate through the report, but he suggested that Dorset Council should await the response of Government to the Landscapes Review and in particular to consider what proposals government might wish to make regarding the future of AONBs and national parks.

In the meantime, he asked Cabinet to uphold the Council's commitment to produce a Local Plan by 2024 and support the reports recommendations.

#### Decision

(a) That the findings of the Landscapes Review be noted

Note: It is important to stress that Dorset Council was unable to contribute to the Review's "call for evidence" as it was only created on 1 April 2019.

- (b) That council would engage with the Government concerning its response to the Landscapes Review particularly in regard to any proposal which would change the current designation and landscape management arrangements within Dorset.
- (c) That the contents of the desktop study set out in Appendix A be noted;
- (d) That having committed to put in place a new local plan by 2024 this should remain the Council's highest planning land use priority and that the council should not be distracted from this by any reconsideration of statutory planning powers and responsibilities in Dorset following the Landscape Review.

## 84. Cross border Household Recycling Centre (HRC) use by Dorset residents

Members were reminded that at its meeting in July, Cabinet considered a report on the access to Hampshire County Council's Somerley Household Recycling Centre ("HRC") and agreed that a decision should be deferred pending further discussion of options with Hampshire County Council (HCC).

The Portfolio Holder for Customer, Community and Regulatory Services set out the report which provided an update on these discussions and set out recent proposal by Bournemouth, Christchurch and Poole Council (BCP) for similar arrangements for the use of HRCs in their areas from April 2020.

The Portfolio Holder reported that HCC was intending to charge non-resident users for Somerely HRC, if this charge was not met by Dorset Council. This was likely to increase congestion and costs at the Wimborne HRC as well as residents travelling further to dispose of their waste adding to carbon emissions.

Members were advised that Wimborne HRC was already operating at capacity with queues and delays occurring frequently. Any additional usage of this site would impact on new and existing users and with further impact on residential properties and businesses who share the road to the site. It was proposed that a search for a suitable replacement start immediately taking into account emerging changes to national policy.

It was proposed that to avoid any additional costs and delays at Somerley HRC as a result of residents paying at the gate, Dorset Council contribute to HCC's cost of operating the site. This would be based on costs provided by HCC on usage by Dorset residents and would need to be on-going until a solution was found for HRC provision in the Dorset area.

In response to questions from non-executive members, the Portfolio Holder confirmed that there was no indication the Somerset or Devon County Councils had cross-border issues or intention to introduce similar measures for non-residents in the future.

The Portfolio Holder confirmed that conversations would continue with local councillors, in particular at Wimborne Town Council, as the council tried to find a solution the future arrangements for the Wimborne site.

## Decision

- (a) That an additional £405,000 in the 2020/21 budget to cover payments to Hampshire County Council (HCC) and Bournemouth, Christchurch and Poole Council (BCP) be provided to allow Dorset residents continued access to Somerley, Millhams, Christchurch and Nuffield HRC's;
- (b) That authority be delegated to the Portfolio Holder for Customer, Community and Regulatory Services in consultation with the Executive Director for Place to finalise arrangements with HCC and BCP councils.
- (c) That the provision of a new Household Recycling Centre (HRC) and waste transfer facility in the east of the County be investigated as part of a wider HRC review;
- (d) That a survey be undertaken of the use of all Dorset Council HRCs by residents outside Dorset, to help inform the HRC review and future HRC strategy.

## 85. Calendar of Meetings

The Leader of the Council presented a report that set out the Calendar of Meetings for 2020-21, with the addition of an extra date in February 2021 for Audit & Governance Committee, as agreed with the Chairman of that committee.

In response to a question about the timing of future meetings, the Leader of the Council confirmed that a discussion regarding future arrangements beyond the 2020-21 calendar would be part of the fundamental Governance Review process.

## Recommendation to Full Council

- (a) That the Calendar of Meetings for the period May 2020 to May 2021, as amended, be adopted.
- (b) That authority be delegated to the Corporate Director Legal and Democratic Services to make any necessary changes, in consultation with the relevant Chairmen and Vice-Chairmen, to ensure effective political management.
- (c) That a review of the calendar of meetings be carried out as part of the fundamental review of the Council's Constitution.

# 86. Recommendation from Harbours Committee 25 September 2019 - Lyme Regis Harbour Revision Order

In response to a question from Cllr D Turner regarding additional common statutory powers that were not in place for Lyme Regis, the Portfolio Holder confirmed that this would be looked as the Order was progressed.

## Recommendation to Full Council

- (a) That an application be made to the Marine Management Organisation (MMO) for a Harbour Revision Order (HRO) in respect of Lyme Regis Harbour to consolidate and modernise the applicable current local legislation;
- (b) That delegated authority be given to the Executive Director of Place in consultation with the Portfolio Holder for Highways, Travel and Environment to determine the wording of the HRO based on legal advice and undertake all procedures for the submission of the HRO to the MMO;
- (c) That a budget of £31,500.00 be allocated for this work to include legal advice, the application fee and public notices.

# 87. Recommendation from Place Scrutiny Committee 24 October 2019 - Community Safety Annual Report

The Portfolio Holder for Housing presented the recommendation from Place Scrutiny Committee in respect of statutory plans and strategies for adoption by the Full Council.

Cabinet also received an update of the work carried out be the Community Safety Partnership from the Chairman Cllr A Kerby.

The Chairman thanked Cllr Kerby for his time and welcomed the opportunity to receive an update on the work taking place by the Partnership.

Recommendation to Full Council

That Cabinet be asked to recommend the Community Safety Plan 2017-2020 (2019 refresh), Reducing Reoffending Strategy 2018-2021 (2019 refresh), including the amendment, and Bournemouth, Poole and Dorset 2016-2020 Alcohol and Drugs Strategy to Dorset Council for adoption as amended by the Supplement for Item 6, Appendix 4 – Amendment of Wording in the Reducing Reoffending Strategy (Page 4 – Dorset, Devon and Cornwall Community Rehabilitation Company) be approved.

## 88. Climate Change Executive Advisory Panel Update

The Portfolio Holder for Highways, Travel and Environment advised Cabinet that the Climate Change Executive Advisory Panel (EAP) continued to gather information and evidence. This process had included a member and officer workshop session to agree a way forward and the creation of themed groups to look at the specific areas of leadership, transport, buildings and assets, waste and environment and the natural environment.

The outcome from these group sessions would be feedback to the EAP with a view of bringing a detailed report to Cabinet in the spring.

Other work also continued, including addressing the reduction of vehicle emissions, the importance of keeping vehicles moving in town centres and a recent visit to Sherborne reviewing the damaged caused by vehicle emissions on the school run.

## 89. Urgent items

There were no urgent items considered at the meeting.

## 90. Exempt Business

There was no exempt business to report.

**Duration of meeting**: 10.00 am - 1.00 pm

Chairman

.....



## **Appendix**

## **Public Statements**

#### Statement from Richard Brown

Thank you, Chairman. I am Richard Brown – a member of the Dorset National Park CIC team.

I would like to focus on three issues where I suggest we can together clarify and fully inform Councillors on the proposed Dorset National Park.

Firstly, let me reassure Councillors on the question of timing. A Dorset National Park will take some years to be in place and initially will develop with the Dorset Council and others a Partnership Management Plan. Only then would it jointly develop with the Dorset Council a shared Local Plan largely paid for by the National Park and delivered by an augmented joint planning team also largely paid for by the National Park from its £10 million a year central Government core grant. So, the Dorset Council can continue to focus on developing its Local Plan for 2023 and thereafter work in partnership with the National Park to agree a shared agenda on which the National Park with its substantial resources would support and help deliver the Council's programme, and work beyond its boundaries to benefit all of Dorset.

Secondly, the relevant National Park comparator for Dorset is widely recognised to be the South Downs National Park. This is a working farmed landscape like Dorset with towns and other settlements that include Petersfield, Midhurst and Lewes. I doubt anyone seriously considers Dartmoor to be an appropriate comparator, nor therefore such references in the supporting paper as, for example, to Dartmoor only providing for 65 new houses a year.

Thirdly, while the paper notes that in planning law AONBs and National Parks have equivalent status, the paper is less clear that as a result new housing numbers would in principle be similar in a Dorset National Park to those in the Dorset AONB. In planning law, therefore, a National Park would not push more development to neighbouring areas.

We are ready to work quickly and constructively with officers to help clarify the paper and fully inform Councillors on such points. You may wish to note previous relevant work, such as the County Council's conclusion that a National Park could bring economic and environmental benefits and support its corporate outcomes in relation to a healthy and prosperous Dorset.

We have given the Leader and officers a list of many organisations and key individuals nationally and locally who see the benefits a National Park can bring as part of a long-term vision which is highly relevant to the challenges we face. Securing a National Park for Dorset's long-term future wellbeing is fully compatible with your understandable focus on pressing shorter-term priorities.

We all have the same aim to secure what is in the best long-term interests of Dorset. Future generations would expect no less of us.

Thank you, Chairman and, if appropriate, we would be pleased to answer any questions.

#### Statement from Yvonne Gallimore – Artsreach Co-Director

Artsreach is a registered charity, which presents an accessible programme of professional performances and workshops for all ages across Dorset's rural communities.

We partner with more than 50 communities and more than 300 volunteers to deliver our countywide programme of more than 145 events every year.

With Artsreach celebrating its 30th anniversary in 2020, the organisation has a proven track record of a sustainable model that reinvests the grants it receives directly back in to the communities with which we work. A recent socio-economic impact study concluded that, for every pound of public funding Artsreach generates, 93 pence is reinvested back into the rural economy, directly benefitting community venues such as village halls.

The local economy benefits from Artsreach activity with rural businesses - village shops act as ticket outlets and show audiences often visit pubs before or after a performance

The majority of our audiences travel less than 4 miles to a show - this reduces the need for people to travel to urban centres for cultural activities, therefore reducing carbon footprint, helping Dorset Council deliver environmental impact targets.

Alongside its main programme, Artsreach has regularly been a significant project delivery partner, for example as part of the European and DEFRA LEADER programmes, and HLF Landscape Partnership projects led by the AONB, bringing significant investment to Dorset.

Arts Council England has expressed confidence in Artsreach from its inception, and we are currently funded as a National Portfolio Organisation across a four-year period. However securing this funding has always been dependent on being able show similar support and investment by our local authorities.

Historically, our local authority grant has been a three-year agreement, which, alongside Arts Council's four-year investment period, has allowed our organisation to plan and deliver a more in-depth and diverse programme of national and international work. Changing the way in which grants are awarded could have serious implications for our organisation when applying for continued

funding in the next Arts Council round, autumn 2020. Therefore could I urge officers to seriously consider the implications of just offering 1 year agreements.

We recognise that the Council is under extreme pressure to make savings. However, through our countywide programme, Artsreach directly impacts areas where rural isolation is most severe, encourages social cohesion, volunteering and engagement, and developing strong and healthy communities – one of Dorset Council's key priorities. Any cut to our funding would have a direct impact on these communities.

Given all of this, and Dorset's rich cultural history, we would urge officers to ensure that the impact of arts and culture and the contribution it makes to the County is recognised within the Dorset Local Plan.

# Statement from Sarah James – Chief Executive Arts Development Company

The Arts Development Company spun out of Dorset County Council in 2015 and has since successfully delivered on a 5 year service level agreement on behalf of the Council to increase inward investment into the arts and cultural sector in Dorset. For every £1 invested in the Arts Development Company by the Council, £4.80 of new money comes into Dorset. The leverage value of the Council's current investment into Dorset arts and culture is substantial – a recent figure set it as over £25m from Lottery alone in 2018/2019.

Dorset's arts and culture sector will deliver on the emerging priorities of the Council's Local Plan through helping people lead active, healthy and independent lives. There is clear evidence that the arts can improve wellbeing, drive recovery, support illness and disease management (particularly for those people living with dementia and mental health conditions). This arts led approach also saves the NHS money and provides a social return on investment of between £4 and £11 for every £1 invested in arts on prescription.

Arts and culture increases Cultural Tourism which is a big driver for economic growth and creation of jobs – it also the reason for many tourists coming back to Dorset year on year. An example of this is the 2019 <u>Dorset Moon</u> (a signature festival event presented in Bournemouth, Sherborne and Weymouth). A survey of Sherborne businesses evidenced that 60% said they were busier and profit had increased on the weekend of Dorset Moon compared to a normal July weekend and 100% of the businesses said arts festivals were vital for bringing in new visitors from outside of the county to a town.

Finally arts and culture brings people together in an inclusive way which helps break down social and rural isolation, often bringing communities together for the first time and reduces social tensions.

This representation is a plea for the Cabinet to properly consider the huge benefits a small investment into the arts and culture sector has for the whole geography of Dorset and in particular transforming the lives of some of the most marginalised and at risk communities in our county.

We ask the Cabinet to consider making savings over a longer period of time to allow organisations time to adjust and to consider 3 to 5 year funding agreements with arts organisations as 1 year project funding will erode the sector's ability to plan, destabilises an organisation and decreases the opportunities to lever in larger investments particularly from major stakeholders such as Arts Council England who currently invest nearly 2.5 million into Dorset. We also ask that arts and culture's contribution to Dorset and its social impact is recognised in the Dorset Local Plan.

## Statement from Mark Tattersall – Arts Director Dorchester Arts

This submission is made by Dorchester Arts, an organisation that has been the focal point for arts performances and engagement in the county town for more than 35 years and which draws its audiences and participants from the whole county and beyond. Over and above the benefits to health, wellbeing and community cohesion which come from having a thriving cultural scene, it is increasingly clear that the cultural sector will be a key component of a successful local economy at a time when the retail sector is under enormous pressure. Evidence from across the UK - from Chester and Warrington to Folkestone and Margate - shows that investment in culture, heritage and the 'experience economy' is vital to the survival of the high street, with market towns ideally placed to take advantage of what both residents and visitors are looking for in increasing numbers. Dorset can take advantage of this trend as it is fortunate to have world-class natural assets, rich cultural heritage and a strong arts offer. Many of the county's towns, including Dorchester, can thrive in this new economic climate and provide an exceptionally good return on a modest investment, not least through bringing in significant funds from national and international funders as evidenced in other submissions. We would ask Cabinet to consider this in assessing the options for future

We would ask Cabinet to consider this in assessing the options for future funding, and in particular to allow sufficient time for organisations to adapt in order to protect and support a sector that has such potential as a driver of the wider Dorset economy.

## Statement from Dougie Scarfe – Bournemouth Symphony Orchestra

BSO fully appreciates the need for Dorset Council to review the structures and levels

of support to the community and voluntary sectors following LGR and given the ongoing financial challenging landscape.

BSO will be an active and positive partner in the consultation and hopes very much

that the review will create an even greater understanding of the outstanding ROI provided to communities across the county by these sectors.

BSO hopes the consultation will enable the Council to appreciate that their long-term

investment in BSO:

• Ensures the BSO can continue to leverage significant and otherwise unavailable

resources and investment to the benefit of local communities:

- Enables the BSO to continue to work with young people across the county through music with the proven benefits to their cognitive and social development, enabling the young people to become more societally aware, focussed in their academic work and confident;
- Ensures the BSO can continue to provide transformational musical experiences for residents, on a local level, helping to tackle the key themes of social, societal and geographic isolation;
- Is an important recognition by Dorset Council that culture and the creative industries are key UK economic drivers and that Dorset can continue to play a full

part in that agenda;

- Ensures that BSO can continue to work in partnership with the NHS, leveraging funds into local hospitals and continue our ground-breaking work with people on acute care wards living with dementia;
- Helps BSO work with partners including the Dorset CCG to ensure Dorset is at the forefront in the development of the national social proscribing agenda. BSO, along with the other investment recipients hopes it will be understood in the consultation that a long-term approach is required to achieve sustainable impact for

the people of Dorset, and we hope that Dorset Council will work with the sector to achieve this.

#### Statement from Professor Michael Dower CBE

I live in Beaminster, within the AONB. I have served as Director of the Peak National Park, and as Director General of the Countryside Commission. So, I am familiar with the issues at stake in this Review.

I am the son of John Dower, who wrote the seminal report "National Parks in England and Wales" of 1945. He included the Dorset Coast and Heaths among the candidates for National Park status. He then was a member of the Hobhouse Committee, which laid the groundwork for the National Parks. Dorset was in the leading list of candidates which it considered. At that time, refusal by the War Office to reduce its training grounds led the Committee to put Dorset in the reserve list.

The subsequent designation of the Dorset AONB recognised its high landscape quality. The Glover Review has now recommended that Ministers consider the outstanding environment, wildlife and cultural heritage of Dorset and East Devon, including the Jurassic Coast, for National Park status.

I salute the work which is done by the AONB Partnership. But they have acknowledged that their powers and resources are limited in the face of the major challenges of conservation posed by Dorset's remarkable and diverse heritage. Their new management plan states that some parts of the landscape are in a poor state. Many habitats are degraded. There has been heavy loss of wildlife. There is clear need for more effective management of tourism, particularly along the coast. Parts of the rural area are suffering from loss of services, shortage of truly affordable housing, and narrow rural economies.

The Glover Review proposes the strengthening of purposes, powers and resources of AONBs, which I warmly welcome. But I believe that the scale of the challenge of stewardship of this great area demands the more substantial resource of funding and expertise which can be marshalled by a National Park. I note that the two AONBs which have Conservation Boards – Chilterns and Cotswolds – are applying for National Park status because their enhanced AONB powers and resources do not suffice. I endorse the view of the Glover panel that Dorset and East Devon have as strong a case for National Park status as do those two areas.

Your cabinet paper advises that the Council should reserve its reaction to the Landscapes Review until the government publishes its own response. I note the phrase in the Conclusions that:

"Dorset Council would strongly resist any move to create additional bureaucracy or institutions which would be detrimental to the intentions of the Order creating the new unitary Dorset Council."

I understand that point. But the National Park, as proposed, would <u>not</u> create additional bureaucracy or institutions. It would replace the AONB partnership, which under the Glover proposals would itself be more formalised. It could also help manage the Jurassic Coast. There would be no additional institution, and potentially a simplified bureaucracy. Crucially, the National Park would bring to the County substantial government funding, thus helping to secure the financial intentions behind the Order creating the new unitary Dorset Council.

## Question from Claire Hodgson

"The arts council makes a strong investment in Dorset. Nationally ACE has made clear that they will only invest where there is strong local authority commitment. How much investment will they commit to?, how will they prioritise Arts and Culture and how will they work together with the arts sector?"

## Response from the Portfolio Holder for Customer, Community and Regulatory Services

"We are at the start of a consultation process so we are keen to hear what all sectors think of our proposals. As we are at the start of a consultation process, we are not in a position to answer the specific questions about how much money we will allocate to the sector at this stage but we welcome all feedback through the consultation process"



## **Appendix**

## **Questions from Councillors**

#### **Question from Cllr Nick Ireland**

At a previous Cabinet meeting I spoke with the Adult Services Executive Director concerning the funding provided by and relationship with Dorset Council to an adult constituent of mine (X) with special needs.

He kindly engaged the relevant manager and I met with him and a finance / assessment officer very soon afterwards to explain the detail and was subsequently provided with several responses.

Without going into specifics, the issue breaks down into two items, one of which I wish to raise.

X had to move from Disability Living Allowance (DLA) to Personal Independence Payment (PIP).

The amount X receives from central government is still the same enhanced payment amount and X's needs have not changed. However, Dorset Council have reduced X's income by not permitting a proportion of X's payment for night care to be disapplied from the financial assessment when this was previously done.

Th effect of this is to reduce X's income by £125/month. X has no other income (and never will) and is entirely dependent on benefits and parental support.

The Disability Rights Association highlight that moving from DLA to PIP SHOULD NOT be an excuse for local authorities to disadvantage their dependants when their needs have not changed and that the disapplication should be continued.

The responses I have received from Dorset Council are that the current policy is based on guidance in the Care Act and also from the National Association of Financial Assessment Officers (NAFAO). However, they also acknowledge that some local authorities are continuing with the practise of disapplying a proportion of PIP income for assessment purposes.

Whilst I am well aware of the current funding crisis facing this council, and in particular those services we provide to Adults and Children, it seems both absurd and completely inequitable that a Dorset resident with extensive care needs is penalised by an arbitrary change that this council has the discretion to ignore, yet has failed to do so. X's needs have not altered and if they do, they certainly won't improve.

Will the cabinet member please provide a rationale for continuing this unfair state of affairs or announce an immediate change in this council's approach to supporting X and our other residents with extensive care needs?

## Response from the leader of the Council on behalf of the Portfolio Holder for Adult Social Care and Health

In the absence of the portfolio holder, officers would be happy to meet with Cllr Ireland to discuss the specific concerns in this individual case, in order to ensure the financial assessment has appropriately reflected the full needs of his individual constituent.

In addition officer have agreed to review Dorset's approach to its policy with neighbouring authorities in the south west and will provide an update before the next Cabinet meeting.

## **Question from Cllr Maria Roe**

Low Carbon Dorset, the three year programme funded by the European Regional fund will end in December 2020 and all projects must be completed by June 2020.

The programme has been extremely successful and has helped local businesses, the public sector and community organisations to realise projects which otherwise may not have come to fruition.

The project has included giving free technical advice, workshops, networking events, and low carbon grants.

Will the Council be able to continue any elements of the programme next year?

## Response from the Portfolio Holder for Highways, Travel and Environment

Indeed, the Low Carbon Dorset programme has been very successful and has presented an opportunity for the Dorset Council Sustainability Team to provide technical advice, and also financial support to businesses and communities to deliver low carbon projects. The team have recently submitted a bid that if successful will extend the programme for another 2 years and allow the support of many more projects. As you are aware Dorset Council are investing in additional staff for this team to support our Climate Change Emergency work, and we would envisage that even if the recent funding bid is unsuccessful the team will have capacity to continue providing advice, networking opportunities and workshops to local businesses and community organisations.

## **Question from Cllr Nick Ireland**

Agenda item 7 (Q2 Budget Report) as a recommendation asks that Cabinet "note the impact that any overspend will have on reserves and the general fund" yet the outcome isn't explicitly stated.

"What was the reserve level when Dorset Council was formed on the 1st April 2019, how much of that reserve has already been committed to this year's budget, how much more reserves are expected to be used to address the ongoing challenges in balancing the budget and what is the final reserve level expected to be once this financial year has been closed down?"

## Response from the portfolio Holder for Finance, Commercial and Assets

There are two types of reserve available to the Council; the *general fund* and *earmarked, usable reserves*.

At 1 April 2019, the value of the general fund was approximately £28m - the exact amount will be confirmed after the disaggregation of the former County Council to Dorset Council and BCP Council is complete (this is close). Any overspend on the current year's revenue budget would come from the general fund unless other reserves were used instead. So, for example, an overspend of £8m would reduce the balance on the general fund to £20m. In agreeing the budget for 2019/20, Shadow Council agreed to set the minimum balance for the general fund at £14.5m – ie it must not fall below that level.

Other reserves available to the council are still under review as part of the MTFP planning process. One of the many benefits flowing to the converged Council is that it can provide *once* for a single risk, through reserves rather than having six separate reserves (and policies) for the same risk. This means it will possible to release money from reserves as part of the 2020/21 budget and MTFP process though at this stage we cannot say exactly how much that is. However, reserves can only be spent once and their application as part of a financial planning process is not a sustainable approach to balancing a budget.

The 2019/20 budget was balanced without the use of the general fund or earmarked reserves so any overspend in-year will be the only requirement to draw on these funds.

